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Board of Education  

Newtown, Connecticut 
 

Minutes of the Board of Education meeting on March 1, 2016 at 7:30 p.m. in the council 
chambers at 3 Primrose Street.     
          

K. Alexander, Chair     J. Erardi 
 M. Ku, Vice Chair    J. Davila 

D. Leidlein, Secretary (absent)  R. Bienkowski                
K. Hamilton (absent)     4 Staff   
J. Vouros (absent)     2 Public 
R. Harriman-Stites     1 Press 
A. Clure  

 
Mr. Alexander called the meeting to order at 7:33 p.m. 
Item 1 – Pledge of Allegiance 
After the Pledge of Allegiance there was moment of silence for Collin Whitmore, a second grade 
student at Sandy Hook School, who we lost last week. 
 
Item 2 – Consent Agenda 
MOTION: Mrs. Ku moved that the Board of Education approve the consent agenda which 
includes the minutes of February 16, 2016, Policy 1331 E-Cig/Vapor language updates, the high 
school field trip to Italy, the donation of $5,750 to the SMART Camp 2016 summer program, the 
resignation of Melissa Dipaola, the resignation for retirement of Maura Drabik, and the revised 
high school spring coaches roster.  Mrs. Harriman-Stites seconded.   
 
Dr. Erardi asked the advisors to be here to provide information on the trip.  There were 
questions around affordability and how a child would be eligible for financial help if parents were 
unable to pay for the trip. 
Lisa Meyer said this was her fourth trip with the high school and Jennifer Huettner would also 
attend.  Costs are a concern but there are scholarships from ACIS for students based on need.  
We have also looked at fund raising in the past and speak to the students about their options.   
 
Mr. Clure asked how many students went last year. 
Ms. Meyer said her first year there were 19 students, last year 16 went and in a few weeks there 
will be 16 students going to the United Kingdom.     
Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 3 – Public Participation 
Item 4 – Reports 
Chair Report: Mr. Alexander said that he and Dr. Erardi would be attending the Board of 
Finance meeting Thursday night.   
 
Superintendent’s Report: 
Dr. Erardi asked how we look at safety and security on a trip abroad. 
Ms. Meyer said we can receive texts and phone calls and each child has everyone’s information 
which helps parents to feel comfortable.  ACIS has provided security for us in each country.  
They have a duty officer available 24/7.  We also started registering our programs with the U.S. 
State Department so they know where we will be for an extra level of protection.   
Mr. Alexander referred to fuel numbers he sent to the Board. 
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Mr. Bienkowski said there was a diesel and fuel oil bid February 25.  The fuel oil bid came in at 
$1.4253 for a savings of $37,750.  Diesel came in at $1.4365 for a $76,051 reduction.  The 
combined reduction is a $113,801 savings to our proposed budget. 
 
Mr. Alexander said the FOIA meeting will be rescheduled because of the absence of three 
Board members.   
 
Dr. Erardi there will be a day care center update at the March 15 meeting.   
He provided the Municipal Building Advisory Report regarding Town facilities and space needs 
assessment.   
He mentioned that the reduction in fuel costs will bring us down to a 3.51% increase in our 
budget. 
The Board will receive a recommendation regarding the high school commencement date at the 
first meeting in April.       
The Long Term Facility Committee will meet March 9.   
The Newtown Public Schools Vision Planning Committee will be determined March 4 and 
shared with the Board March 15. 
Dr. Erardi provided a list of his schedule of budget meeting dates with various groups. 
 
Rilind Abazi stated that Wednesday the juniors would be taking the SAT at the high school.  
Today the DECA Club participated in a competition with other high schools.  Our National Merit 
Finalists are Matthew Ingwersen and Caelan Ritter.   
 
Kayla Disibio said yesterday students from Italian and French classes went to the Metropolitan 
Opera to see the final dress rehearsal of Don Pasquale.  The Dance Team was named State 
champs in jazz and placed second in the hip hop division.  The Gymnastics Team placed 
seventh in the Class L State Championship. 
 
Committee Reports; 
The CIP meeting was cancelled.  Mrs. Ku said the Policy committee was tying up loose ends. 
At the C & I meeting there was a conversation on bussing with possible options.  All-Star was 
there to help understand issues around timing of bus tiers if we were to change things around.   
Mrs. Davila said they also looked at the K-12 science curriculum. 
 
Mrs. Ku said Middle Gate School had two events.  Diversity Day had fourth grade students 
experience what it was like to have something taken away such as the ability to walk and use a 
wheelchair and being blindfolded to experience the loss of sight.  The other event was a 
community circle with Senator Tony Hwang, the First Selectman, Police Chief and Officer 
Chapman attending.  Students asked questions on what it means to be a good citizen. 
 
Item 5 – Old Business 
There were no comments on the proposed 2016-2017 budget. 
 
Item 6 – New Business 
Fundraising Policy: 
Dr. Erardi said the policy committee felt it was awkward and inappropriate to have students be 
part of fund raising activities before they made the team.  Gregg Simon said there are 
extenuating circumstances that would allow when appropriate fund raising could take place.  
Freshman cannot fund raise prior to being put on the team.   
Mrs. Ku said the three items added will help clarify when it would be appropriate for teams to 
fund raise.   
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Mr. Clure asked how a person would find out how much money would need to be raised to have 
a sport.   
Mr. Simon said that hockey is not school funded so they plan fundraising.  The more students 
that participate the less the costs are.  One should go to a meeting before the season starts.  
The coaches work with parents to frame the budget.   
 
Mr. Clure said the middle school girls’ softball team has more than enough students for two 
teams.  How do you add another team if there are enough students interested?   
Mr. Simon said the coach has to create a budget for two teams and find out how many other 
teams they could play.  It’s late to try and do that for this year.  Parents should speak to the 
coach in November and begin to budget and look at the schedules for two teams.   
 
Mr. Clure asked where any leftover money raised would go. 
Mr. Simon said it stays with the same account and is used for team related costs like the 
banquet or senior awards.   
 
Mr. Alexander asked if freshman not being able to raise money was new to this policy. 
Mr. Simon said no freshman can fund raise on a team that cuts players.  If they are on a team 
that doesn’t cut players, they can fund raise. 
Mrs. Ku clarified that fund raising by freshmen is not in the policy but in the regulation. 
 
Student parking fee structure: 
Mrs. Ku said the major change was in the fee schedule proposing to raise it to $100 if not 
purchased prior to the start of the school year.  Otherwise, the cost is $85.   
 
Mr. Pompano said if a student gets their license after the first day of classes they will pay $85 or 
less depending on when they obtain a driver’s license.  For next year’s senior class he will have 
three pre-sales before school starts. That would include the last day of school for students, one 
day in July during the summer school program, and then the afternoon of convocation in the 
hopes to sell a good portion of the 400 spaces. 
 
Mrs. Ku asked if spaces are available after school starts. 
Mr. Pompano said spaces come available in January after mid-year graduation and whenever a 
student may lose their space during the year. 
Mr. Clure suggested making spots available for students as a reward such as students for a 
student of the month program.     
Mr. Pompano felt that was an excellent idea. 
 
Item 7 – Public Participation 
MOTION: Mr. Clure moved to adjourn.  Mrs. Harriman-Stites seconded.  Motion passes 
unanimously. 
 
Item 8 – Adjournment  
The meeting adjourned at 8:19 p.m. 
                                                                        Respectfully submitted: 
 
 
 
                                                                       ________________________________________ 

                                                                                     Keith Alexander  
                  Chair  
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